
May 12, 2025 

To:  Budget Committee 

From:  Kathy Payne 

Subject: Fiscal Year 2025/26 Budget 

 

At noon on May 6, I invited employees to join me for lunch in the Council Chambers to 
brainstorm and throw out ideas of ways to increase revenues and decrease expenditures. A 
large number (a majority) of concerned employees attended.  I am also sharing ideas that 
were mentioned to me individually.  Here is a list of some of those ideas, in no particular 
order: 

• Sell City-owned properties, such as Millard Road, N. 10th Street, the Plymouth & Old 
Portland Road triangle, the waterfront property, and the Industrial Business Park 
property. 

• Initiate a “Community Impact Fee” on all tourism tickets of $5 per ticket. 
• Permanent gas tax within the City. 
• Change work schedule from five 8hr days to four 10hr days. 
• Tell each department/division that they need to reduce expenses by 10%. 
• Parking fees such as meters and permits in the downtown area. 
• Increase dockage permit fees and dock fees. 
• Slowly increase reserve from where it’s at to get to 20% in 3-5 years. 
• Increase parks use fees which are very low compared to other jurisdictions. 
• Freeze hiring. 
• Increase the 2% contribution to insurance premiums to 3%. 
• Do not offer the physical fitness benefit to employees.  Apply for grants to buy some 

physical fitness equipment to put at the Recreation Building for employees to use 
instead. 

• Reduce the City’s fleet.   
• Stop leasing vehicles. 
• Increase the per-unit fee for business licenses. 
• Increase septage hauling fees per gallon and add fees for out-of-county and out-of-

state. 
• Increase all Miscellaneous Fees. 
• Cancel Cintas services for First Aid boxes where they are not necessary.  Safety 

Committee could create something smaller to replace them. 
• Have Police Department keep their vehicles longer than they do. 
• Discontinue allowing City vehicles to be taken home except for on-call employees. 
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• If City employees’ pay is decreased in any way, so should the Mayor and City 
Councilors’ pay. 

• Reduce recruiting expenses. 
• Reduce overtime. 
• Do not approve employees traveling to conferences/trainings unless they are 

required for keeping up with certifications that are required for the position. Require 
attendance online, if it is an option. Conduct more in-house trainings. 

• Have the library operate for four days per week instead of six and reduce staffing 
levels. 

• Reduce MorePower contract. 
• Do not hire an IT Manager. 
• Surplus unused vehicles and equipment and remove them from insurance 

coverage. 
• Require a deposit on parks reservations and special use permits. 
• Change the requirement to rent a dumpster for special use permits to 25 people or 

more, from whatever it is now.  (I think it’s 100.) 
• Change travel reimbursement to actual costs rather than the new method. 
• Discontinue buying properties that create more work for City crews. 
• Consider changing or discontinuing janitorial services. 
• Don’t build a new police station.  Remodel and add on to the existing one. 

I want to be clear that these are not all my ideas.  I personally don’t necessarily support all 
of them.  But I believe that they are all great ideas and a combination of many of these 
could help balance the budget. 

Something I wanted to clarify for Steve Toschi is that salaries increased in 2020/21 as a 
result of a salary study that was conducted. 

I am also attaching some ideas that were sent to me via email from some employees.   

Thank you for taking the time to read all these ideas.  And thank you, too, for being very 
thoughtful in your deliberations. 

Sincerely, 

 

 





 

Suggestions/Concerns: 

• There are staff, and more than just a few, who are uncomfortable stating our 
opinions publicly with our names behind them because there is fear of retaliation 
from the Police and Council, specifically for statements that they construe to be 
anti-law enforcements when that is not the case.  The majority of staff support 
police services and our Police.  What we don’t support is unsustainable 
expenditures where the shortfall is put on the backs of every other employee to 
make up the difference and balance the budget. 

• You’ve proposed the idea of a General Service Fee and/or an increase to the Public 
Safety Fee.  The rhetoric to the community has been that there is a system-wide 
General Fund shortfall and so we need a General Service Fee to make up for that 
shortfall.  The Council has stressed transparency so let’s be transparent about 
where the majority of those shortfalls have come from.  As stated to staff and in 
previous public meetings, Police have been given multiple unsustainable raises that 
have put their salaries at the top of any agency in Oregon of our size and are on par 
with Portland metro salaries.  We’ve also added multiple patrol officer positions 
consistently over the last several budget cycles and management positions.  At the 
time that many of these were added to the budget, it was stated at the time that 
these were not sustainable with the budget.  We can also no longer afford to pay the 
interest on the bond for the new police facility.  These are the majority of your budget 
shortfalls and the main reason we are in the position we are in now. 

• Non-essential staff are now being burdened with having to make up for these 
shortfalls.  And Police are exempt from furloughs due to the nature of their work and 
so it’s up to non-essential staff to make up the budget shortfalls that are mainly 
coming from the police budget.  This is on top of a proposed budget for next fiscal 
year, proposing a COLA for Police staff when Police staff are not burdened with 
making up that shortfall that the COLA will create by furloughs.   

• In the interest of transparency, you should be increasing the Public Safety Fee and 
not calling it a General Service Fee.  The majority of the budget shortfall is related to 
public safety, so, call it what it is and charge it to the Public Safety Fee and don’t call 
it a General Service Fee. 

• Staff support our Police.  This is definitely not about not supporting law 
enforcement.  What we are frustrated with is approval of unsustainable increases to 
the Police budget and then the shortfall for those increases being placed on the 
backs of every other employee.   






























